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100,000 kiwi kids to benefit every week  

from smoking ban 
 

The announcement this morning by Associate Minister of Health, the Hon. Jenny Salesa, that 

cabinet has supported legislation to ban smoking in cars where there are children and young 

people under 18 present, will benefit 100,000 kiwi kids every week, according to Children’s 

Commissioner Andrew Becroft.1 

“Many New Zealand children and young people are exposed to second-hand smoke in cars 

every day”, Commissioner Becroft says. “Once this legislation is passed they will no longer be 

forced to inhale this chemical poison.” 

The Commissioner is deeply encouraged by this positive step for New Zealand’s children. It 

will help reduce middle ear infections, cancer, sudden death in infancy, asthma and 

respiratory illnesses. 

“We’ve put specific measures in place to safeguard adults in workplaces, cafes and pubs. On 

any principled level, why wouldn’t we do the same for children? Practice has proved that 

education alone simply isn’t sufficient.” 

The proposed ban has extremely strong popular support. “Something like 9 out of 10 New 

Zealanders support smoke-free cars for kids. The Health Select Committee in 2016 also 

recommended the ban”, the Commissioner says. “But somehow it fell off the legislative 

agenda. It’s been a long time coming and its arrival is very welcome. 

“The good news is that the government is now going to act. I sincerely hope the opposition 

will get behind such a positive move as well. 

“While some have questioned whether a ban can be enforced, there’s really no issue. The 

police will be able to oversee it in the same way as they do the law on cell-phone use and 

seatbelts”, the Commissioner says. 

The very fact of having a law in place requiring cars carrying children and young people to 

be smoke-free will help change the culture. And young people themselves will be 

empowered to say no to smokers in cars carrying them.  

 

ENDS 

 

                                           
1
 “2014 Action on Smoking and Health New Zealand (ASH) study found that more than 100,000 children are 

exposed to second-hand smoke in cars each week”, cited in Health Select Committee Report 2016. 
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About the Office of the Children’s Commissioner 

The Children’s Commissioner is an Independent Crown Entity, appointed by the Governor-General, 

carrying out responsibilities and functions set out in the Children’s Commissioner Act 2003.  The 

Children’s Commissioner has a range of statutory powers to promote the rights, health, welfare, and 

wellbeing of children and young people from 0 to 18 years.  These functions are undertaken through 

advocacy, public awareness, consultation, research, and investigations and monitoring.  The role 

includes specific functions in respect of monitoring activities completed under the Oranga Tamariki 

Act 1989.  The Children’s Commissioner also undertakes systemic advocacy functions and investigates 

particular issues with potential to threaten the health, safety, or wellbeing of children and young 

people. The Children’s Commissioner has a particular responsibility to raise awareness and 

understanding of the United Nations Convention on the Rights of the Child. 

The Children’s Commissioner’s activities must comply with the relevant provisions of the Public 

Finance Act 1989, Crown Entities Act 2004 and any other relevant legislation. 


